HATFIELD HISTORICAL MUSEUM 2014-2015
At the May 2014 Annual Meeting, the town approved the three-year completion of the “Collections Management & Preservation Project” for the Hatfield Historical Museum, made possible by a grant from the Community Preservation Act. Through this grant, and with the support of the Historical Commission, the Historical Society and a group of dedicated volunteers, we are making great headway in both cataloging and preserving the museum’s Collection, and making it more accessible.
We have lots of specifics to share, but let’s look at the big picture for a moment. More than anything, this town-funded and state-matched CPA grant has allowed us the time to wade through the backlog of donations; get a handle on our inventory; systematically start improving conditions, including security; plan for the new museum home; attract a volunteer corps; be able to create multiple new exhibits each year, which, in turn, has brought more visitors, volunteers and a higher profile; and be able to research, write and win other grants that leverage the CPA funding. This grant has made opportunities possible that would not have been possible before. It, and other grants we have been able to win because of it, have also pushed us to higher levels of service. In short, it would be hard to overestimate the value of the CPA grant in preserving the town’s history. Thank you, to the Town of Hatfield, for supporting this work.
Here are some of the projects accomplished or under way from this past year:

· An important element of the CPA Grant in 2014 was the preparation and completion of  a Conservation Assessment Program (CAP) Grant, by which the funder IMLS (the Institute of Museum & Library Services) paid $7,190 for a 2-day assessment by two conservators this past July. One conservator assessed the Historical Museum Collections, while the preservation architect assessed our sites (both existing, above the library, and future site on the second floor of the Town Hall). Their reports have given us detailed data and recommendations for short- and long-term actions for preserving the Collection, as well as suggestions of possible funders. We have started implementing actions already, and will be using these reports for at least the next five years as a road map for improving care to the town’s collection.
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Early in 2015, we applied for a Scholar in Residence grant from Mass Humanities. Our “Letter of Intent” was approved and we are hopeful that the grant will be awarded, to take place this summer. The grant, co-written by Kathie Gow and UMASS History Prof. Emily Redman, will fund research by a UMASS PhD student on the papers, records and artifacts of Dr. Charles Byrne, culminating in a finding aid and paper to help develop exhibits (both online and physical) that will paint a detailed picture of early 20th century medical care in Hatfield. Having received donations of primary source records and artifacts of Dr. Byrne’s in the last several years, both from the Byrne family and from Joe Lavallee (who purchased the Byrne house), we are thrilled at the prospect of getting a scholar to study the materials and turn that research into exhibits and programming we can share.

Former Hatfield residents Bob and Richard Byrne, sons of Dr. Robert Byrne, examine early 20th century appointment books of their grandfather, Dr. Charles Byrne, at a family visit to the museum this past fall.
· This spring we have been working to prepare for an assessment of our entire costume and textile  collection by a costume historian, funded by the CPA grant, to help us more quickly and efficiently inventory our garments, as well as identify the collection’s most important artifacts and most pressing needs. We will be working on the collection in the North Community Room of the Town Hall as there is not enough room in the museum to do so.

· This year we will again be collecting a group of fragile or unwieldy artifacts to send to the Boston Public Library to be scanned in their state-of-the-art digitization lab, and added to our digital collection that will soon reside online in the Digital Commonwealth repository. Last year’s items scanned by the BPL include a rubbing of Canada Waite’s gravestone and a large book of Hatfield deeds and documents dating from 1668 to 1862. These services have been provided to us free as part of the BPL’s mission, but without the CPA grant, we had no way to take advantage of it. 
· Like previous years, the CPA grant has also allowed us to fund preservation. This past year it funded the preservation of 11 paper and book artifacts – including the oldest and largest family Bible in our collection, which was returned to us this past November (see images below). This coming year the grant will fund the preservation of an item from our decorative arts collection, of which the top candidate is the large bass viol, made in 1838 by Charles P. Kellogg, which served as the first musical accompaniment in the Hatfield Congregational Church. 
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Because of its poor condition, previously it was impossible to examine this 1760 Billings Family Bible without risking damage. But with repairs made by book conservator Daniel Gehnrich that included reattaching covers, sewing in and lining the tattered title pages with tissue paper, and making a book box and liner, it can now be protected for years to come. “What’s amazing about this book,” said Mr. Gehnrich, “is that it survived, even in this condition. It shows that it was loved.”

Some quick facts about the Hatfield Historical Museum this past year:

--More than 600 people visited the museum this past year, including researchers from the University of Kansas and the Polish Academy of Sciences in Warsaw, Poland.
--We gave special tours of the collection to town groups such as the Hatfield Book Club, the Community Preservation Committee, and Smith Academy 10th graders and art students, as well as out-of-town  family visits from the Billings, Beldens, Graves, Dickinson’s, Byrnes, Waits and more, plus 44 Smith College Class of 1969 Alumni, as part of their Alumni Weekend Tour.
--We opened three new exhibits: Hatfield in the Civil War, The Lost Art of Cursive and Giving Thanks: A Folk Art Thanksgiving Supper Carved by Thomas Yarrows.
Come visit us on Saturday or Tuesday mornings, and don’t miss the opening of our World War II exhibit following the Memorial Day ceremony at Town Hall on Sunday, May 24.
– Respectfully submitted, Kathie Gow, Curator, Hatfield Historical Museum
